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PRESENT: John P. McBlain, Chairman; Colleen P. Morrone, Vice Chairman; Michael F. Culp, 
Council Member; Kevin M. Madden, Council Member; Brian P. Zidek, Council Member; Joanne 
Phillips, Controller; Marianne Grace, Executive Director; Michael L. Maddren, Solicitor; Anne M. 
Coogan, County Clerk; and other department heads. 
 
The Regular Meeting of Delaware County Council was held on October 17, 2018 at 10:00 A.M. 
in the County Council Meeting Room, Government Center Building located at 201 W. Front 
Street, Media, PA.  Chairman McBlain called the meeting to order followed the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the flag led by Kasir Sabree, a student at East Lansdowne Elementary School.  
Dana Rachko, Drug and Alcohol Prevention Specialist from the Office of Behavioral Health, 
gave the invocation.  
 
Chairman McBlain started the meeting off with a community relations matter recognizing 
October 23-31 as Red Ribbon Week.  He welcomed students from East Lansdowne Elementary 
School who will help us recognize Red Ribbon Week. 
 
Chairman McBlain said we all know how devastating drug and alcohol addiction can be and the 
impact it is on our community and our nation.  Drug and alcohol abuse is a serious public health 
threat to our children, our families and our entire community.  Raising awareness is key, and it is 
critical to educate our youth about drug and alcohol abuse and to convey the message that any 
use of illegal drugs, or misuse of legal drugs, is destructive and ruins lives. 
 
We are proud to have some of our partners and also students and staff from East Lansdowne 
Elementary School with us to help recognize Red Ribbon Week.  This year’s theme is “Life is 
Your Journey, Travel Drug Free.” 
 
Red Ribbon Week was started in the late 1980’s after a federal drug agent, Kiki Camarena, was 
kidnapped, tortured and murdered by drug traffickers.  His family and friends launched a 
campaign where people wore red ribbons and signed a pledge to lead “drug-free” lives.  The 
message is that drug addiction affects all of us, from people who face addiction, to their families, 
their employers and law enforcement.  Hopefully, this week there will be a sea of red ribbons 
across Delaware County to raise awareness. 
 
Members of our Department of Human Services, Office of Behavioral Health, work tirelessly 
each day to prevent addiction.  They offer an array of mental health, alcohol and drug treatment 
services to residents and their families.  Delaware County Council and the District Attorney 
formed the Heroin Task Force in 2012 to address the opioid epidemic through prevention, 
education, awareness and recovery.  Together we are striving towards the common goal of 
alcohol and drug abuse prevention and recovery. 
 
Joining us today to accept a Resolution were Laura Fidorowicz and Dana Rachko, Drug and 
Alcohol Prevention Program Specialists with the County’s Office of Behavioral Health and 
District Attorney and Chair of the Heroin Task Force, Kat Copeland.  Also attending were the 



COUNTY COUNCIL MEETING                                OCTOBER 17, 2018                         PAGE 2 
 
 
 
following students from East Lansdowne Elementary School:  Wilson Tong, Kasir Sabree, 
Hudah Sango, Rasheena Dumba, Deinna Resembeit and Mayessa Alam.  They were 
accompanied by East Lansdowne School Guidance Counselor Ms. Marnie Jackson.   
 
Chairman McBlain called on Mrs. Morrone to start today’s Agenda Items. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving Agenda Item 5, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of 
October 3, 2018, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving Central Tax Collection Department’s request for 
refunds for the years 2016, 2017 and 2018 County Real Estate Taxes for 17 property owners 
due to the overpayment of the amount of taxes due, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to accept a Grant from the Department of Justice, 
Bureau of Justice Assistance for the 2018 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant 
(JAG) Formula Program:  Local Solicitation for the term 10/1/2017 to 9/30/2021 in the amount of 
$120,938.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and 
carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving a Professional Services Agreement with Nathaniel 
Evans for the term 10/1/2018 to 9/30/2019 to serve as PA Internet Crimes Against Children 
Senior Analyst, Education Specialist and Handler of the K9 Cyber Crime K9 in support of 
meeting the goals and objectives of the PA Internet Crimes Against Children Task Force at the 
rate of $43.00 per hour not to exceed $69,230.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s 
approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving Agenda Item 9, Agreements, Contracts and 
Amendments with the Human Services Provider of Services as per the attached list.  The 
motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to purchase two (2) 2019 Dodge Caravans from David 
Dodge Chrysler Jeep, Glen Mills, PA, on COSTARS Contract No. 026-095, at a cost of 
$45,400.00 for use by the Department of Human Services/Children & Youth Services Office.  
The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to purchase one (1) Ventrac Tractor KN, 4500Z 
Kubota WG972-GL with snow removal accessories using the Purchasing Agreement under PA 
State Contract No. 4400011404.  The purchase would be made from the local Ventrac Dealer, 
Lawn and Golf Supply Co. Inc.  Phoenixville, PA in an amount not to exceed $43,607.54.  The 
motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
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Chairman McBlain called on Solicitor Maddren to present Agenda Item 12, the Second Reading 
of Ordinance 2018-1 authorizing the incurrence of non-electoral debt by the issuance of the 
General Obligation Notes, 2018 Series (2018 Notes) through the Delaware Valley Regional 
Finance Authority in the aggregate principal amount of $40,000,000.00 and award a Qualified 
Interest Rate Management Agreement related to the 2018 Notes. 
 
Solicitor Maddren said these Notes would fund projects consisting of construction and 
renovation of Buildings and Parking Garages, the acquisition of equipment and vehicles, 
construction and renovations to the Prison and Juvenile Detention Facilities, construction of and 
improvements to facilities at Fair Acres Geriatric Center, projects of the Southeastern 
Transportation Authority (SEPTA), acquisition of and improvement of parks, the preservation of 
Open Space, payment of interest and expenses during construction and the payment and costs 
of the issuance of the 2018 Notes; this will benefit the health and welfare of the residents of the 
County. 
 
This Ordinance in summary as follows: 
 
Section 1.  Approval of the 2018 Project and authorization to issue the 2018 Notes 
 
Section 2.  Approval of the Loan Commitment 
 
Section 3.  Approval of the Forms of the Loan Documents and authorization to execute and   
deliver all necessary documents 
 
Section 4.  Amortization Schedule and maximum annual Debt Service Payments 
 
Section 5.  Authorization and Award of a Qualified Interest Rate Management Agreement 
 
Section 6.  Pledge of the Full Faith, Credit and Taxing Power 
 
Section 7.  Obligations of the County related to the Qualified Interest Rate Management 
Agreement 
 
Section 8.  Sinking Fund Depository 
 
Section 9.  Authorization to submit Statements to the Department of Community and Economic 
Development 
 
Section 10.  Legal Advertisements 
 
Section 11.  Conflicting Ordinances 
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Solicitor Maddren said today is the day advertised for Public comment and consideration of 
approval of Ordinance 2018-1. 
 
Chairman McBlain opened the floor for public comment and discussion.  A lengthy discussion by 
Council members followed.  There was no public comment. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to authorize the incurrence of non-electoral debt by the 
issuance of the General Obligation Notes, 2018 Series (2018 Notes) through the Delaware 
Valley Regional Finance Authority in the aggregate principal amount of $40,000,000.00 and 
award a Qualified Interest Rate Management Agreement related to the 2018 Notes, seconded 
by Mr. Culp.  A Roll-Call Vote was taken on the motion with the following votes registered:  
Zidek – Nay, Madden – Yay, Culp – Yay, Morrone – Yay and McBlain – Yay.  The motion was 
approved with a 4-1 vote in favor of Ordinance 2018-1.  
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to accept a Grant from the Juvenile Court Judges’ 
Commission (JCJC) for the JCJC-GIA FY2018-2019 Grant for the term 7/1/2018 to 6/30/2019 in 
the amount of $684,044.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. 
Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to Award Contract to Wilson Consulting Group in the 
amount of $316,615.28 to prepare trail development drawings for the Chester Creek Trail Phase 
2, an approximate 1.5-mile segment from the current southern terminus of the Chester Creek 
Trail at Creek Road, in Middletown Township to Bridgewater Road, in Aston Township.  The 
motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to Award Contract to Michael Baker Associates in the 
amount of $142,800.00 to prepare trail development drawings for the Darby Creek Trail Phase 
2, an approximate .5-mile segment from the current southern terminus of Darby Creek Trail to 
Kent Park (Upper Darby Township) to the northern terminus of the Gateway Trail (Lansdowne 
Borough).  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to Award Contract No. E-100518 to Mahoney & 
Mahoney Landscaping, Media, PA for snow removal of selected County Bridges for a three (3) 
year term from 11/1/2018 to 11/1/2021 for a fee of $40.00 per man hour, $75.00 per truck with 
snowplow and operator and $35.00 per 50 lb. bag of Calcium Chloride Pellets as needed and 
determined by the Public Works Department based on weather conditions.  The motion is 
subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp.  Discussion followed. 
 
Mr. Madden motioned to “table” Agenda Item 16 for two weeks and see if this contract can be 
reduced to a one-year term.  The motion was seconded by Chairman McBlain and carried with a  
“no” vote registered by Mrs. Morrone.  (Vote:  4 Yays/1 Nay, Mrs. Morrone) 
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Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to amend an Agreement between the County of 
Delaware and Geppert Brothers Inc. to develop and implement a demolition plan for the Orange 
Street Parking Garage, Sweney and Toal Buildings to proceed to demolish the structure for a 
lump sum of $3,011,754.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. 
Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving a contract between the County of Delaware and S.J. 
Thomas Company Inc. to provide renovations to existing building of the PA State Crime Lab 
(KPN-201801JOCC) for $3,287,518.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, 
seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving Agenda Item 19, a Professional Services Agreement 
with Justin Lazaroff, D.O. to complete Psychiatric Evaluations as ordered by the court for the 
term 1/1/2019 to 12/31/2019 at the rate of $450.00 per evaluation not to exceed $110,000.00.  
The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving a Professional Services Agreement with Catherine 
Surbeck, PhD to complete Court Ordered Psycho-Sexual Evaluations for the courts for the term 
1/1/2019 to 12/31/2019 at the rate of $494.00 per evaluation not to exceed $69,000.00.  The 
motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving a Professional Services Agreement with M.G. 
Therapeutics to complete Court Ordered Competency, Psychological, Intelligence and/or 
Neuropsychological and Psychiatric Evaluations for the term 1/1/2019 to 12/31/2019 as per the 
rates on the attached list not to exceed $110,000.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s 
approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving a Professional Services Agreement with Norristown 
Recovery Center to complete Psychiatric Evaluations as ordered by the court for the term 
1/1/2019 to 12/31/2019 at the rate of $500.00 per evaluation not to exceed $117,000.00.  The 
motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to Award Contract to furnish and deliver Janitorial and 
Household Supplies to the County of Delaware for a term of two (2) years to the following 
vendors:  W.B. Mason - $7,051.33; T. Frank McCall’s - $2,345.57; and Phillip Rosenau Co. - 
$18,128.21.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving Agenda Item 24, the Inter-County Mutual Aid 
Assistance Agreement with New Castle County, Delaware, subject to the Solicitor’s approval, 
seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
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Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to accept U.S. Department of Homeland Security State 
Homeland Security Grant Program Agreement for the term 9/1/2018 to 8/31/2021 in the amount 
of $919,277.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and 
carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to accept U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Emergency Management Performance Grant Agreement for the term 10/1/2017 to 9/30/2018 in 
the amount of $57,618.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. 
Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to accept U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
Urban Area Security Grant Agreement for the term 9/1/2018 to 8/31/2021 in the amount of 
$14,000,000.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and 
carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Zidek asked that Tim Boyce give us a brief update on the Risk Assessment Study that is 
being performed on the Mariner East 2 and Adelphia Pipelines. 
 
Mr. Boyce said the Risk Assessment is moving along quite well.  They have weekly meetings 
with the contractor where it is reported they have no problems receiving all the reports and 
information that need.  We have talked about weeks, but he believes we are at the point (this 
week) of asking for a date to get a draft report presenting to us for review.  So, the date needs to 
be set for the draft approval. 
 
Chairman McBlain asked to deviate from today’s Agenda to recognize County Sheriff Jerry 
Sanders who wished to address Council.  Sheriff Sanders and he have had several 
conversations regarding staffing in his office and he wanted to take this opportunity to come and 
talk with Council on that topic. 
 
Sheriff Sanders thanked County Council for allowing him to speak on behalf the Sheriff’s 
Deputies.  Out of great concern for his office and the duties that he is tasked with daily, he said 
his office is experiencing “the usual” high turnover of deputies, which (unfortunately) seems to 
be the norm.  However, they are having difficulties with the retention of deputies but are also 
now experiencing serious recruitment problems. 
 
The Deputy Sheriffs in Pennsylvania are required by the State to be certified.  The certifications 
come from attending a 19-week Sheriff and Deputy Sheriff training course offered at Penn State 
University.  Prospective deputies may have already attended the 24-week Municipal Police 
Academy training.  With the latter, the successful applicant then must attend the 2-week waiver 
course at Penn State to achieve deputy certification.  Currently, the Grade 12 rate for deputy 
sheriff is $12.49 an hour.   
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An informal survey was conducted by the Chief Deputy approximately one year ago and the 
Delaware County Sheriff’s Office annual rate of pay is approximately $11,000.00 and as much 
as $20,000.00 below neighboring Sheriff’s Office Deputy rates. 
 
The starting deputy in Delaware County is paid $25,979.00 annually in comparison to the 
average salary for a full-time municipal police office in Delaware County at $76,344.00 with the  
average part-time officer making just under $20.00 an hour (the high being paid just under 
$30.00 an hour). 
 
Deputy Sheriffs perform many dangerous duties similar to that of police officers, arrest situations 
and domestic calls are recognized as among the most dangerous duties.  The deputies serve 
warrants and protection from abuse orders, protection orders, eviction and civil complaints often 
stem from discord in the home, provide security in our courtrooms and prisoner transportation 
which exposes the deputies to dangers on a par with the aforementioned.  Deputies are 
exposed to all of these dangers on a daily basis.  He does not see the risk to life reflected in the 
low pay of his deputies. 
 
This wage disparity results in constant turnover that has its own costs associated with it.  In 
addition, with a workforce bottom heavy with young inexperienced deputies, the potential for 
critical errors is always a concern.  With the largest portion of the deputies being relatively short 
in time with service, this leads to increased risks and exposure for the county as an employer 
and, more importantly, increased danger to the deputies, employees and to the public.  Being 
constantly short staffed, creates more mandatory overtime then in turn creates issues with 
fatigue, resentment, poor relations, low morale and increased sick leave and departures. 
 
In 2018 thus far, he has seen at least eight deputies leave the office for work in industrial 
security and most taking other jobs in law enforcement, almost all part-time.  To date, he has 
asked and been able to get only one new deputy started.  That deputy is currently in the office’s 
12-week training program.   
 
Recently, in an attempt to recruit female deputies out of the most recent Delaware County 
Community College Municipal Police Academy class bore little fruit.  The class had eleven 
females; his Chief Deputy reached out (personally) to all of them with only one accepting the job 
offer.  The Sheriff’s perform vital tasks and play a critical role in the efficient functioning of the 
Justice System and the safe and efficient functioning of the courts in the county. 
 
The Sheriff’s Office generated nearly $1.7 million for the county in the last twelve months.  With 
the preparation of the 2019 Budget, we must seriously consider at least $5.00 an hour increase 
for the deputies, which will at least bring them into line with the next lowest paid Sheriff’s Office 
in the region, namely Montgomery County. 
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Sheriff Sanders said his office is fast approaching a critical juncture where they may find 
themselves at the point where we may not be able to fulfill the needs of the court or the citizens 
of Delaware County.  He looks forward to sitting down with Council to discuss this matter further. 
 
Chairman McBlain thanked Sheriff Sanders for coming in today.  Their pay raise is negotiated 
by AFSCME, who represents the Sheriff’s Deputies.  The County’s Director of Labor Relations,  
Tom Micozzie, has been asked to look into this and see if we can come to a more competitive 
structure.  Discussion followed. 
 
Chairman McBlain called on Mrs. Morrone to continue with today’s Agenda Items. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving Agenda Item 28 to amend the Professional Services 
Agreement between the County of Delaware and Khalil Wardak, M.D. for work performed at the 
Medical Examiner’s Office for the period 1/1/2018 to 12/31/2018 from a cost not to exceed 
$50,000.00 to a cost not to exceed $75,000.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s 
approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to amend the Professional Services Agreement 
between the County of Delaware and Bennett G. Preston, M.D. for work performed at the 
Medical Examiner’s Office for the period 1/1/2018 to 12/31/2018 from a cost not to exceed 
$50,000.00 to a cost not to exceed $75,000.00.  The motion is subject to the Solicitor’s 
approval, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving the request by the Controller’s Office for payment of 
current bills, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
SOLICITOR:  Mr. Maddren asked for Council’s authorization to file four (4) Consents for 
Adoption with the Orphans Court. 
 
Motion made by Mrs. Morrone approving to file four (4) Consents for Adoption with the Orphans 
Court, seconded by Mr. Culp and carried unanimously. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  Marguerite (Peggy) Wilson, 824 Drexel Avenue, Drexel Hill, commented 
on a recent letter that appeared in the Delaware County Daily Times Newspaper about Prison 
reform. 
 
Jane Dunbar 268 Blanchard Road, Drexel Hill, had some concerns regarding the George Hill 
Correctional Facility, a morality issue and how the inmate’s commissary money is being used. 
 
Susanne Wallace, 929 Harper Avenue, Drexel Hill, spoke about the current prison contract, the 
management of the prison and changes that need to be addressed. 
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John Haigis, 1006 Main Street, Darby, thanked County Council for all they have done and will 
continue to do in regards to the Woodbourne Mansion, in Upper Darby Township. 
 
Mike Betcher, a part-time employee of Delaware County commented on the parking woes of the 
county since the untimely closure of the Juror Parking Garage.   
 
COUNCIL:  Mr. Zidek said he attended the Prison Board Meeting last week at the George Hill 
Correctional Facility.  Many concerns were raised by citizens who had worked in the jail, citizens 
who were incarcerated in the past and (in two heartbreaking instances) from family members of 
inmates who died while incarcerated while at George Hill.  They also heard from the Prison 
Board and employees of the GEO Group, a firm hired by the Prison Board to manage the 
facility. 
 
At the Prison Board Hearing there was some discussion about the Study that the Prison Board 
requested to examine the costs and benefits of running our jail publicly or hiring a private 
contractor to continue to run the facility as we do now.  We just spoke about that recently, the 
Phoenix Group that has been retained to perform this Study. 
 
The Study is still not done and he questions how useful this Study may be at this late date.  He 
is worried that, if the Study concludes that Delaware County would be better served by publicly 
running the jail (like every other county jail in Pennsylvania) that we have not adequately 
prepared for assuming this responsibility. 
 
So, Mr. Zidek wanted to call “publicly” on the Prison Board to plan for a transition to a public 
prison so that all of our options are open.  He will continue to express this concern to the Prison 
Board privately. 
 
Mrs. Morrone took the opportunity to encourage all residents in Delaware County to wear pink 
on Friday, October 19.  The County is participating this year, at the County level, and asking all 
our team members to wear pink to recognize Breast Cancer Awareness. 
 
There being no further County business, nor public discussion, motion made by Mr. Culp to 
adjourn the meeting, seconded by Mr. Madden and carried unanimously.  
 
 
 
       ___________________________ 
       ANNE M. COOGAN, County Clerk 
 
 
 
 
RECORDED BY:  N. J. Scallan 



 
 
 
 

 
 
*Contract contains no maximum dollar amounts – approved rates attached. **Either party may terminate this 
Agreement in accordance with Article IV of this Agreement. 
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Meeting       
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HUMAN SERVICES AGREEMENTS, CONTRACTS  
& AMENDMENTS TO CONTRACTS 

     

Child Guidance 
Resource 
Centers, Inc. 
 

Supported 
Housing/Aging in 
Place (SHAIP) 
Program 

7/1/18-
6/30/19 
(amendment) 

Residential – N/A*     
Non-Residential - 
$33,000 

Residential Fee for 
Service – N/A*     
Program 
Funded/Non-
Residential - 
$668,729 

Prospect CCMC, 
LLC dba Crozer 
Chester Medical 
Center 
 

Center of Excellence 7/1/15-
6/30/20 
(amendment) 

$1,562,514 $2,562,514 

MVP Recovery, 
LLC 

Recovery Housing 
and Recovery 
Supports 

4/1/16-
6/30/20 
(amendment) 

$165,000 N/A 

Nyeema E. 
Martin 

Subsidized Daycare 8/1/18-** N/A N/A 
(Based on maximum State 
childcare allowance) 

Michelle Buckner Subsidized Daycare 8/1/18-** N/A N/A 
(Based on maximum State 
childcare allowance) 

Dare to be 
Different Learning 
Academy LLC 

Subsidized Daycare 9/1/18-** N/A N/A 
(Based on maximum State 
childcare allowance) 

Collins 
Educational 
Learning Center 
II LLC 

Subsidized Daycare 9/1/18-** N/A N/A 
(Based on maximum State 
childcare allowance) 

Caterpillar 
Playhouse Inc 

Subsidized Daycare 9/1/18-** N/A N/A 
(Based on maximum State 
childcare allowance) 

3 2 Get Ready 
Childcare 
Learning Center 
LLC 

Subsidized Daycare 8/1/18-** N/A N/A 
(Based on maximum State 
childcare allowance) 

Name of Provider Type of Service 

Term of 
Contract/ 
Agreement 

Current 
Contract/ 
Agreement 
Amount 

Proposed Contract/ 
Agreement Amount 
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